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SAMPLE INDEMNIFICATION PROVISIONS

Sample Indemnification provision from credit agreement
commitment letter (1999):

You agree (a) to indemnify and hold harmless Big
Bank, BBSI, their affiliates and their respective
officers, directors, employees, advisors, and agents
(each, an "indemnified person") from and against any
and all losses, claims, damages and liabilities to
which any such indemnified person may become subject
arising out of or in connection with this Commitment
Letter, the Facilities, the use of the proceeds
thereof, the Transactions or any related transaction
or any claim, litigation, investigation or
proceeding relating to any of the foregoing,
regardless of whether any indemnified person is a
party thereto, and to reimburse each indemnified
person upon demand for any reasonable legal or other
expenses incurred in connection with investigating
or defending any of the foregoing, provided that the
foregoing indemnity will not, as to any indemnified
person, apply to losses, claims, damages,
liabilities or related expenses to the extent they
are found by a final, non-appealable judgment of a
court to arise from the willful misconduct or gross
negligence of such indemnified person, and (b) to
reimburse Big Bank, BBSI and their affiliates on
demand for all out-of-pocket expenses (including due
diligence expenses, syndication expenses,
consultant's fees and expenses, travel expenses and
reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of
counsel) incurred in connection with the Facilities
and any related documentation (including, without
limitation, this Commitment Letter, the Term Sheet,
the Fee Letter and the definitive financing
documentation) or the administration, amendment,
modification or waiver thereof. No indemnified
person shall be liable for any indirect or
consequential damages in connection with its
activities related to the Facilities.  [It is
understood and agreed that, to the extent not
precluded by a conflict of interest, the indemnified
persons and you shall endeavor to work cooperatively
with a view to minimizing the legal and other
expenses associated with any defense and any
potential settlement or judgment.  To the extent
reasonably practicable and not disadvantageous to
any party, it is anticipated that a single counsel
may be used.  Settlement of any claim or litigation
involving any material indemnified amount will
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require your approval, not to be unreasonably
withheld.]"

Sample Indemnification provision from underwriter's form
of Underwriting Agreement (revised January, 2000):

Indemnification and Contribution.  (a)  The Company
will indemnify and hold harmless each Underwriter,
its partners, directors and officers and each
person, if any, who controls such Underwriter within
the meaning of Section 15 of the Act, against any
losses, claims, damages or liabilities, joint or
several, to which such Underwriter may become
subject, under the Act or otherwise, insofar as such
losses, claims, damages or liabilities (or actions
in respect thereof) arise out of or are based upon
any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of
any material fact contained in any Registration
Statement, the Prospectus, or any amendment or
supplement thereto, or any related preliminary
prospectus, or arise out of or are based upon the
omission or alleged omission to state therein a
material fact required to be stated therein or
necessary to make the statements therein not
misleading, and will reimburse each Underwriter for
any legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by
such Underwriter in connection with investigating or
defending any such loss, claim, damage, liability or
action as such expenses are incurred; provided,
however, that the Company will not be liable in any
such case to the extent that any such loss, claim,
damage or liability arises out of or is based upon
an untrue statement or alleged untrue statement in
or omission or alleged omission from any of such
documents in reliance upon and in conformity with
written information furnished to the Company by any
Underwriter through the Representative[s]
specifically for use therein, it being understood
and agreed that the only such information furnished
by any Underwriter consists of the information
described as such in subsection (b) below.

[If any Underwriter, or any partner or controlling
person of an Underwriter, is also a director,
officer or controlling person of the Company, and if
such Underwriter, or partner or controlling person,
does not file a waiver of indemnification with the
Registration Statements, insert—

Insofar as the foregoing indemnity agreement, or the
representations and warranties contained in
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Section 2(b), may permit indemnification for
liabilities under the Act of any person who is an
Underwriter or a partner or controlling person of an
Underwriter within the meaning of Section 15 of the
Act and who, at the date of this Agreement, is a
director, officer or controlling person of the
Company, the Company has been advised that in the
opinion of the Commission such provisions may
contravene Federal public policy as expressed in the
Act and may therefore be unenforceable. In the event
that a claim for indemnification under such
agreement or such representations and warranties for
any such liabilities (except insofar as such
agreement provides for the payment by the Company of
expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or
controlling person in the successful defense of any
action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such a
person, the Company will submit to a court of
appropriate jurisdiction (unless in the opinion of
counsel for the Company the matter has already been
settled by controlling precedent) the question of
whether or not indemnification by it for such
liabilities is against public policy as expressed in
the Act and therefore unenforceable, and the Company
will be governed by the final adjudication of such
issue.]

[If there is a Directed Share Program, insert:

The Company agrees to indemnify and hold harmless
the Designated Underwriter and each person, if any,
who controls the Designated Underwriter within the
meaning of either Section 15 of the Securities Act
or Section 20 of the Exchange Act (the “Designated
Entities”), from and against any and all losses,
claims, damages and liabilities (including, without
limitation, any legal or other expenses reasonably
incurred in connection with defending or
investigating any such action or claim) (i) caused
by any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement
of a material fact contained in any material
prepared by or with the consent of the Company for
distribution to Participants in connection with the
Directed Share Program or caused by any omission or
alleged omission to state therein a material fact
required to be stated therein or necessary to make
the statements therein not misleading; (ii) caused
by the failure of any Participant to pay for and
accept delivery of Directed Shares that the
Participant agreed to purchase; or (iii) related to,
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arising out of, or in connection with the Directed
Share Program, other than losses, claims, damages or
liabilities (or expenses relating thereto) that are
finally judicially determined to have resulted from
the bad faith or gross negligence of the Designated
Entities.]

(b)  Each Underwriter will severally and not jointly
indemnify and hold harmless the Company, its
directors and officers and each person, if any who
controls the Company within the meaning of
Section 15 of the Act, against any losses, claims,
damages or liabilities to which the Company may
become subject, under the Act or otherwise, insofar
as such losses, claims, damages or liabilities (or
actions in respect thereof) arise out of or are
based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue
statement of any material fact contained in any
Registration Statement, the Prospectus, or any
amendment or supplement thereto, or any related
preliminary prospectus, or arise out of or are based
upon the omission or the alleged omission to state
therein a material fact required to be stated
therein or necessary to make the statements therein
not misleading, in each case to the extent, but only
to the extent, that such untrue statement or alleged
untrue statement or omission or alleged omission was
made in reliance upon and in conformity with written
information furnished to the Company by such
Underwriter through the Representative[s]
specifically for use therein, and will reimburse any
legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by the
Company in connection with investigating or
defending any such loss, claim, damage, liability or
action as such expenses are incurred, it being
understood and agreed that the only such information
furnished by any Underwriter consists of [(i)] the
following information in the Prospectus furnished on
behalf of each Underwriter:  the concession and
reallowance figures appearing in the         
paragraph under the caption “Underwriting” [If
paragraphs regarding sales to discretionary accounts
and/or passive market making are included,
insert—and the information contained in the
            [and         ] paragraph[s] under the
caption “Underwriting”] [If applicable, insert—; and
(ii) the following information in the Prospectus
furnished on behalf of [insert name of Underwriter]:
[insert description of information, such as material
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relationship disclosure under the caption
“Underwriting”].(1)

(c)  Promptly after receipt by an indemnified party
under this Section [If a Qualified Independent
Underwriter (“QIU”) is used insert – or Section 9]
of notice of the commencement of any action, such
indemnified party will, if a claim in respect
thereof is to be made against the indemnifying party
under subsection (a) or (b) above [If a QIU is used
insert – or Section 9], notify the indemnifying
party of the commencement thereof; but the omission
so to notify the indemnifying party will not relieve
it from any liability which it may have to any
indemnified party otherwise than under
subsection (a) or (b) above [If a QIU is used insert
– or Section 9].  In case any such action is brought
against any indemnified party and it notifies the
indemnifying party of the commencement thereof, the
indemnifying party will be entitled to participate
therein and, to the extent that it may wish, jointly
with any other indemnifying party similarly
notified, to assume the defense thereof, with
counsel satisfactory to such indemnified party (who
shall not, except with the consent of the
indemnified party, be counsel to the indemnifying
party), and after notice from the indemnifying party
to such indemnified party of its election so to
assume the defense thereof, the indemnifying party
will not be liable to such indemnified party under
this Section [If a QIU is used insert – or
Section 9, as the case may be,] for any legal or
other expenses subsequently incurred by such
indemnified party in connection with the defense
thereof other than reasonable costs of
investigation. [If there is a Directed Share
Program, insert:  Notwithstanding anything contained
herein to the contrary, if indemnity may be sought
pursuant to the last paragraph in Section 7
(a) hereof in respect of such action or proceeding,
then in addition to such separate firm for the
indemnified parties, the indemnifying party shall be
liable for the reasonable fees and expenses of not
more than one separate firm (in addition to any
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local counsel) for the Designated Underwriter for
the defense of any losses, claims, damages and
liabilities arising out of the Directed Share
Program, and all persons, if any, who control the
Designated Underwriter within the meaning of either
Section 15 of the Act of Section 20 of the Exchange
Act.] No indemnifying party shall, without the prior
written consent of the indemnified party, effect any
settlement of any pending or threatened action in
respect of which any indemnified party is or could
have been a party and indemnity could have been
sought hereunder by such indemnified party unless
such settlement (i) includes an unconditional
release of such indemnified party from all liability
on any claims that are the subject matter of such
action and (ii) does not include a statement as to,
or an admission of, fault, culpability or a failure
to act by or on behalf of an indemnified party.

(d)  If the indemnification provided for in this
Section is unavailable or insufficient to hold
harmless an indemnified party under subsection (a)
or (b) above, then each indemnifying party shall
contribute to the amount paid or payable by such
indemnified party as a result of the losses, claims,
damages or liabilities referred to in subsection (a)
or (b) above (i) in such proportion as is
appropriate to reflect the relative benefits
received by the Company on the one hand and the
Underwriters on the other from the offering of the
Securities or (ii) if the allocation provided by
clause (i) above is not permitted by applicable law,
in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect not
only the relative benefits referred to in clause (i)
above but also the relative fault of the Company on
the one hand and the Underwriters on the other in
connection with the statements or omissions which
resulted in such losses, claims, damages or
liabilities as well as any other relevant equitable
considerations. The relative benefits received by
the Company on the one hand and the Underwriters on
the other shall be deemed to be in the same
proportion as the total net proceeds from the
offering (before deducting expenses) received by the
Company bear to the total underwriting discounts and
commissions received by the Underwriters. The
relative fault shall be determined by reference to,
among other things, whether the untrue or alleged
untrue statement of a material fact or the omission
or alleged omission to state a material fact relates
to information supplied by the Company or the
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Underwriters and the parties’ relative intent,
knowledge, access to information and opportunity to
correct or prevent such untrue statement or
omission. The amount paid by an indemnified party as
a result of the losses, claims, damages or
liabilities referred to in the first sentence of
this subsection (d) shall be deemed to include any
legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by such
indemnified party in connection with investigating
or defending any action or claim which is the
subject of this subsection (d). Notwithstanding the
provisions of this subsection (d), no Underwriter
shall be required to contribute any amount in excess
of the amount by which the total price at which the
Securities underwritten by it and distributed to the
public were offered to the public exceeds the amount
of any damages which such Underwriter has otherwise
been required to pay by reason of such untrue or
alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged
omission.  No person guilty of fraudulent
misrepresentation (within the meaning of
Section 11(f) of the Act) shall be entitled to
contribution from any person who was not guilty of
such fraudulent misrepresentation. The Underwriters’
obligations in this subsection (d) to contribute are
several in proportion to their respective
underwriting obligations and not joint.

(e)  The obligations of the Company under this
Section [If a QIU is used insert – or Section 9]
shall be in addition to any liability which the
Company may otherwise have and shall extend, upon
the same terms and conditions, to each person, if
any, who controls any Underwriter [If a QIU is used
insert – or the QIU (as hereinafter defined)] within
the meaning of the Act; and the obligations of the
Underwriters under this Section shall be in addition
to any liability which the respective Underwriters
may otherwise have and shall extend, upon the same
terms and conditions, to each director of the
Company, to each officer of the Company who has
signed a Registration Statement and to each person,
if any, who controls the Company within the meaning
of the Act.




